

NEEDLE EXCHANGE FOR HIV/ AIDS:

An Effective Public Health Strategy

David T. O'Gurek, MD, Jeffrey T. Kirchner, DO, FAAFP

Department of Family and Community Medicine
Comprehensive Care Medicine for HIV



ABSTRACT

Injection drug use has been a known risk for acquisition of HIV infection for more than 25 years. Consequently, needle exchange programs have been developed worldwide in an effort to decrease transmission rates. Research has demonstrated their success. Despite policy makers' previous refusal to provide federal funding for these programs largely secondary to moral and ethical concerns, needle exchange programs like that in Lancaster have existed to serve their communities, funded through the generosity of individuals and larger organizations. The current national political climate places the issue of federal funding back on the agenda, concurrent with the recent development that Lancaster's needle exchange program requires further funding to remain afloat. Due to demonstrated effectiveness, Congress recently lifted the ban on federal funding creating a future for needle exchange programs like the one in Lancaster. Given the success of such programs, and the likelihood of renewed financial stability, needle exchange programs should be part of a patient-centered preventive initiative to combat AIDS.

INTRODUCTION

In a recent Letter to the Editor in the *Intelligencer Journal/Lancaster New Era*, a local reader complained:

Regarding the needle-exchange program . . . How dare they promote addicts continuing to pump those drugs through their vein? Do they know how many children suffer from one or the other parent spending hundreds of dollars on drugs instead of household bills? Just what we need! Let's support the druggies! What? We don't want them sick? We don't want them to die? Why not? . . . They're stealing from hardworking taxpayers! Give them dirty needles—do the world a favor!

Interestingly, needle exchange programs have been operating for almost two decades in communities like Lancaster across this nation and around the world. What may be even more surprising is the amount of research that has been published demonstrating the effectiveness of these programs in preventing the spread of infection, guiding those

suffering with addiction to sobriety, and saving taxpayers' money without increasing crime rates.

Needle exchange programs represent an effective public health preventive measure that has stood the test of time. Despite this experience, opponents still fail to recognize the inherent value of these programs to both the individuals that depend on them and to their larger communities. A review of the background of needle exchange programs, their historic political battles, and research attesting to their benefits, demonstrates that these programs are a vital part of a comprehensive patient-centered preventive initiative for combating HIV.

BACKGROUND

Since 1981, the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) has killed more than half a million people in the United States. Despite advancements in the management of HIV/AIDS from a social and medical perspective, a comprehensive public health strategy for dealing with HIV prevention and treatment continues to be inadequate.

Injection drug use was first identified as a risk factor for development of acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) in 1982, with many individuals continuing to contract HIV infection due to drug addiction.¹ The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration reports that approximately 424,000 people inject drugs in the US annually.² The Center for Disease Control reports that through 2007, the number of cases of AIDS attributed to injection drug use represented 25% of the total. From 2004 through 2007, 13% of new HIV infections were due to injection drug use.

Needle exchange is a preventive measure that has been questioned from a moral and policy perspective since its inception. The concept dates back to the early to mid-1980's when HIV was discovered by the scientific community and ultimately acknowledged by politicians and public health officials. The basis of needle exchange is a combination of biologic plausibility

and pragmatism: by supplying access to sterile needles and syringes, we can thereby reduce transmission of blood-borne pathogens including HIV and Hepatitis B and C. The short-term goal of needle exchange programs is to protect individuals from becoming infected. However, the long-term goal is to also guide individuals through a recovery program and ultimately to life-long abstinence.

Since the inception of needle exchange programs, there has been a great deal of research as well as debate among the scientific, public health, ethical, and political communities. There are currently over 100 needle exchange programs across the US. After extensive research, which has been systematically reviewed, the benefits of these programs are quite evident.^{4,5} Most significantly, these programs have lowered infection rates by blood-borne viruses including HIV and hepatitis C. In contrast to public misperception, providing addicts with clean syringes does not increase drug abuse or crime rates, and can guide individuals into recovery that may not have been led there otherwise. Despite these scientific data, concerns such as those expressed above by the Lancaster County letter-writer have provided an unsteady political environment for needle exchange programs.

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE

Originally developed to address the spread of hepatitis B from contaminated needles, the first needle exchange program was developed in Amsterdam in 1983. Incidentally, this was only one year before HIV was identified as the virus that caused AIDS.⁶ The effectiveness of this program was studied several years later, and in 1988, a published report from the Amsterdam Municipal Health Service described a decline in the frequency of drug injecting and needle exchange among its participants.⁷

With demonstrated efficacy and growing popularity, needle exchange programs cropped up throughout Europe. The U.S. followed suit with the development of publicly supported programs in New York City and Los Angeles. Concurrently, in November of 1988, conservative moral and political winds created legislation leading to a ban on federal funding of needle exchange program services. The legislation did retain a stipulation that the Surgeon General could overturn the ban if studies proved that the programs were effective in reducing drug abuse and infection risk.

Shortly thereafter, restrictive clauses were placed in further legislation, including the Ryan White

Comprehensive AIDS Resources Emergency Act of 1990.⁸ This legislation specifically dealt with funding for care of patients diagnosed with HIV and AIDS, and is the Act that funds the HIV program at LGH. The political climate went so far as to ban federal funding for research that would address the effectiveness of needle exchange programs until 1991, undermining the initial legislation that authorized the Surgeon General to overturn the ban.

After continued political and administrative struggles, as well as increased pressure from the international scientific community, the U.S. General Accounting Office (GAO) and the University of California conducted a federally funded review of the programs in 1993. The review concluded that needle exchange programs reduced the likelihood of HIV infection and did not increase drug abuse among the participants.⁹ These results prompted recommendations to lift the ban on federal funding for needle exchange programs. Unfortunately, the report was not published in a peer reviewed medical journal nor revealed to the public until the information was leaked to the *Washington Post*.¹⁰ Despite publicity of the results and the recommendations based on effectiveness data, no change was made in the funding ban.

Worse, studies published in 1997 from the Montreal and Vancouver needle exchange programs created an unfortunate setback. Their data unexpectedly found increased rates of HIV infection in their needle exchange population.¹¹ Policymakers cited these data as an additional reason to prohibit federal funding. Julie Bruneau at the University of Montreal and Martin Schechter at the University of British Columbia, the authors of these studies, were concerned about misrepresentation of their data stating, "True, we found that addicts who took part in the needle exchange programs in Vancouver and Montreal had higher HIV infection rates than addicts who did not. That's not surprising. Because these programs are in inner-city neighborhoods, they serve users who are at the greatest risk of infection. Those who did not accept free needles often didn't need them since they could afford to buy syringes in drugstores. They also were less likely to engage in the riskiest activities."¹² Additionally, these studies were in regions where cocaine was the predominant drug that was injected several dozen times, making the risk of needle reuse higher.

As time progressed, both the National Academy of Sciences and the National Institutes of Health conducted evaluations and made recommendations that

the ban on federal funding for the programs be lifted. With continued research and investigation, numerous reports and organizations supported rescinding the ban on federal funding for needle exchange. By this time, programs were functioning in most of Western Europe and had even spread to developing countries. This placed increasing pressure on the Clinton administration to lift the ban. It appeared in 1998 that this would occur. However, on a seemingly last-minute decision swayed by Barry McCaffrey, the director of national drug control policy during the Clinton administration, Secretary Donna Shalala of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, speaking at a press conference where she was expected to announce that the ban would be lifted, declared that federal funding for needle exchange programs would remain unavailable despite evidence of their effectiveness.¹³

Nonetheless, despite continued setbacks from a national perspective, local needle exchange programs continued to grow, such as the one in Lancaster which has existed for 11 years. The Lancaster program was proposed by businessman Robert E. Fields in a Letter to the Editor in the *Intelligencer Journal* in 1997, and this suggestion prompted support from several community members. Since that time, the program has grown to where it now provides more than 7000 needles on a monthly basis, but it has not received a great deal of publicity even though state drug laws criminalize possession of needles for illicit drug use. The program's low visibility is largely due to an agreement between law enforcement agencies and the program that investigation would not take place unless members of the community complained.

In a recent article in the *Intelligencer Journal*, Field reported that he would no longer be providing the financial support, which amounted to \$50,000 annually, in hopes that other organizations and the community would step up and embrace the program.¹⁴ Needle exchange has therefore hit the local political and public health agenda through this development, with the associated likelihood that lack of funding will remove a service that has significant benefit for the community.

The current national political climate has placed needle exchange programs at another crossroads in the debate over federal funding. President Obama had initially supported lifting the ban during his run for presidency; however, his budget in May of 2009 failed to do so. Obama's director of national drug control policy, Gil Kerlikowske, unlike McCaffrey during the Clinton administration, embraced harm reduction

approaches during his time spent as Seattle police chief and is a supporter of needle exchange programs. After two decades, in December of 2009, Congress voted to lift the ban on federal funding—symbolizing a transition toward patient-centered preventive health care and creating a source of funding for community-based programs such as that in Lancaster.

THE NEEDLE EXCHANGE ARGUMENT

Although somewhat dated, polls from 1997 demonstrated that 71% of Americans supported the idea of needle exchange programs.¹⁵ Over time, the argument has largely focused on concerns similar to those of the letter writer quoted above. Opponents argue that these programs endorse continued use of IV drugs and send mixed messages to the American public; although drugs are illegal, we provide avenues for their continued use. But research demonstrates that needle exchange programs do not lead to increased addiction or crime, and they provide individuals with treatment for their addiction they may not have sought elsewhere.^{16,17} State policies are recognizing these facts and recent laws have softened. Until September of 2009, Pennsylvania remained one of the last few states in the U.S. that did not allow over-the-counter sales of needles, but the Pennsylvania State Board of Pharmacy recently amended the law to allow sales (49 PA. Code Ch 27).

Policymakers divide the argument into two different schools of thought: the abstinence-based approach versus the harm-reduction approach. Although the abstinence-based approaches are clearly the ideal for risk reduction, they are not practical or realistic for many people with addiction. Abstinence-based approaches fail to recognize that the harmful behaviors result from a real disease—addiction. Abstinence-based approaches use law enforcement as a method to reduce addiction and drug use by incarcerating those who use illegal substances, using punishment in the attempt to lead to sobriety. This model represents a disease-oriented model of care that the medical community is all too familiar with. The high recidivism rate of addicts after release from jail is evidence that this model of “treatment” does not work. Moreover, the cost of incarcerating those suffering from addiction is putting a major strain on many state budgets.

Those who favor abstinence-based approaches are critical of harm-reduction approaches due to the message they send as well as their perceived ineffectiveness. This argument is outdated, however. Recent research

and the literature suggest that this discussion is far past being a simple divide between two disparate schools of thought.^{18,19} Harm reduction strategies have been proven to work and therefore should be instituted into public health preventive measures. This view is validated by the fact that public health experts as well as medical organizations including the American Medical Association, the American Public Health Association, the American Bar Association, and the American Civil Liberties Union, have all endorsed needle exchange.

EFFECTIVENESS OF NEEDLE EXCHANGE PROGRAMS

Along with the research that demonstrates the effectiveness of needle exchange programs, several studies have estimated their cost effectiveness. A retrospective analysis suggested that if these programs had been in place in the early stages of the HIV epidemic, the number of infections prevented would have been between 4,394 and 9,666 (15-33% reduction), with the savings from not having to treat these individuals ranging between \$244 million and \$538 million.²⁰ Needle exchange programs continue to be cost effective.^{21,22} Studies from the late 1990s found that the cost of a needle exchange program to prevent one HIV infection ranges from \$4,000-12,000. This sum is considerably less than the estimated \$190,000 lifetime medical costs of treating a person with HIV at that time.²³ The preventive nature continues to be demonstrated.

In California, Pacific Pride Foundation's needle exchange program (working with the Santa Barbara County Public Health Department) recently demonstrated that the percentage of new HIV infections attributable to IV drug use decreased from 18% of the total in 2006, to 15% in 2007, and then plummeted to only 3.7% in 2008.²⁴ A decreased rate of new infections translates into reduced overall costs of treating patients with HIV. With rates of new HIV infections maintained at greater than 50,000 per year and public health

strategies available that could significantly reduce this number, newly approved funding from the government demonstrates a willingness to work with public health agencies, physicians, and communities to ensure these prevention strategies are implemented.

FINAL COMMENTS

The lifting of the ban on federal funding for needle exchange programs represents an historic achievement. It represents rejection of the outdated thinking that those suffering from addiction do not deserve our time, our efforts, or our money. Science rather than politics finally dictated a public health decision that recognizes addiction as a chronic illness and accepts a well-established preventive strategy that works. After a long political struggle, federal funding will provide much needed capital for struggling programs like that in Lancaster as well as provide opportunities for additional programs to be developed in cities across the US.

The benefit of federal funding for needle exchange does not end with increased numbers of programs and immediate prevention. Needle exchange programs have both immediate and long-term goals, with the latter represented by sobriety and recovery from addiction. Federal funds also provide an opportunity for more research to investigate particular components of the programs, and to select the elements that aid individuals to recover from addiction.

Any public health measure abides by the rule: an ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure. Needle exchange programs have demonstrated both clinical effectiveness and ethical fortification, making them a crucial part of a comprehensive public health strategy to prevent new HIV infections. With the historic approval of federal funding for needle exchange programs, we stand at the brink of a transition in health care to a patient-centered preventive measure that will provide promise for the future.

REFERENCES

1. Update on Kaposi's sarcoma and opportunistic infections in previously healthy persons - United States. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 1982; 31: 294, 300-1.
2. US Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) The NSDUH Report: Demographic and Geographic Variations in Injection Drug Use July 19, 2007.
3. Center for Disease Control. HIV infection among injection-drug users - 34 states, 2004-2007. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2009;58:1291-95.
4. Gibson, D., Flynn, N.M., Perales, D. Effectiveness of syringe exchange programs in reducing HIV risk behavior and HIV seroconversion among injecting drug users. *AIDS* 2001; 15: 1329-1341.
5. Wodak, A., Cooney, A. Do Needle Syringe Programs Reduce HIV Infection Among Injecting Drug Users: A Comprehensive Review of the International Evidence. *Substance Use & Misuse* 2006; 41: 777-813.

6. Vlahov, D., Des Jarlais, D., Goosby, E., Hollinger, P., Lurie, P., Shriver, M., Strathdee, S. Needle Exchange Programs for the Prevention of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Infection: Epidemiology and Policy. *Am J of Epidem* 2001; 154(12):S70-6.
7. Buning, EC. Effects of Amsterdam needle and syringe exchange. *Int J Addict* 1991; 26: 1303-11.
8. Ryan White Comprehensive AIDS Resources Emergency Act of 1990, Pub L No 101-381, 42 USC 300ff (Sec. 422).
9. Lurie, P, Reingold, AL, Browser, B. The public health impact of needle exchange programs in the United States and abroad, vol 1. San Francisco, CA: University of California; 1993.
10. Schwartz, J. Reports back needle exchange programs; administration has not acted on recommendations to lift funding ban. *Washington Post* 1995 Feb 16; A6.
11. Strathdee, SA, Patrick, DM, Currie, SL. Needle exchange is not enough: lessons from the Vancouver injecting drug abuse study. *AIDS* 1997; 11: F59-65.
12. Bruneau, J., Schechter, M. "The Politics of Needles and AIDS," *New York Times* 1998 April 9, A27.
13. Harris, JF, Goldstein, A. Puncturing an AIDS initiative; at last minute, White House political fears killed needle funding. *Washington Post* 1998; Apr 23: A1.
14. Hawkes, J. Businessman looks for needle-exchange program sponsor. *Intelligencer Journal* 2009 Nov 13.
15. Wren, C.S. "White House Drug and AIDS Advisors Differ on Needle Exchange," *New York Times* 1998; 23 March, A10.
16. Strathdee, SA, Ricketts, EP, Huettner, S, Cornelius, L, Bishai, D, Havens, JR, Beilenson, P, Rapp, C, Lloyd, JJ, Latkin, CA. Facilitating entry into drug treatment among injection drug users referred from a needle exchange program: Results from a community-based behavioral intervention trial." *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2006; 83(3): 225-32.
17. Strathdee, SA, Celentano, DD, Shah, N, Lyles, C, Strambolis, VA, Macalino, G, Nelson, K, Vlahov, D. Needle-exchange attendance and health care utilization promote entry into detoxification. *J Urban Health* 1999; 76(4): 448-60.
18. Morris, K. The USA shifts away from the 'war on drugs'. *Lancet* 2009; 373: 1237-8.
19. Wodak, A. Ethics and drug policy. *Psychiatry* 2007; 6(2): 59-62.
20. Lurie, P, Drucker, E. An opportunity lost: HIV infections associated with lack of a national needle-exchange programme in the USA. *Lancet* 1997; 349: 604-8.
21. Pinkerton, SD, Kahn, JG, Holtgrave, DR. Cost-effectiveness of community-level approaches to HIV prevention: A review. *Journal of Primary Prevention* 2002; 23(2): 175-198.
22. Kahn, JG. The cost-effectiveness of HIV prevention targeting: how much more bang for the buck? *American Journal of Public Health* 1996; 86(12): 1709-1712.
23. Holtgrave, DR, Pinkerton, SD. Updates of cost of illness and quality of life estimates for use in economic evaluations of HIV prevention programs. *Journal of AIDS and Human Retrovirology* 1997; 16: 54-62.
24. Frazier, C. Supes to get report on needle exchange. *Daily Sound* August 17, 2009: <http://www.thedailysound.com/081409NeedleExchange>.

David T. O'Gurek, M.D.
 Lancaster General Hospital
 555 North Duke Street
 Lancaster, PA 17604
 717-544-5511
 dogurek2@lancastergeneral.org

Jeffrey T. Kirchner, M.D.
 Lancaster General Hospital
 555 North Duke Street
 Lancaster, PA 17604
 717-544-4900
 JTKirchn@lancastergeneral.org